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SUBMISSION IN RESPONSE TO: REFORM OF THE REGULATION OF FINANCIAL BENCHMARKS  

Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission on the reform of regulation of financial 
benchmarks.  

ASX supports the introduction of a regulatory framework for financial benchmarks in Australia 
that is consistent with the Principles for Financial Benchmarks developed by the International 
Organisation of Securities Commissions (IOSCO). This is important to ensure that benchmarks 
are robust and reliable and to facilitate international equivalence with overseas regulatory 
regimes, thereby allowing Australian benchmarks to be used overseas.  

ASX is the administrator of the bank bill swap rate (BBSW) and the bond futures settlement 
price, both of which were identified as significant benchmarks by the Council of Financial 
Regulators in the Recommended approach for regulatory reform of financial benchmarks. In 
this role, particularly as BBSW administrator, we are working closely with ASIC, RBA and 
market participants on the implementation of the benchmark administration framework and 
the new BBSW methodology.  

As benchmark administrator, ASX broadly supports the new licensing framework. However, 
while it is important that benchmarks are well regulated and administrators have a strong 
governance framework it is also important to ensure that benchmark administrators are able 
to operate a viable business in providing benchmarks. The use and distribution of benchmark 
data is key to this business. To this end we submit that the matters to be dealt with in ASIC 
rules be limited to those which are relevant to the production of a robust and reliable 
benchmark.  

We also submit that the power to compel submissions and offence provisions should be 
clarified to the extent that they apply to benchmark administrators. In particular, it should be 
clear that the protections which apply when submissions are compelled will apply to 
benchmark administrators. Further, there should be a clear ‘intent’ requirements for civil 
offence provisions to ensure they do not inadvertently apply to benchmark administrators.  
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As to the offence provisions generally, it will be important to provide clarity to market 
participants concerning how these provisions operate so as not to discourage normal market 
behaviour and pricing in products used for the determination of a benchmark. ASX is working 
closely with market participants and ASIC to develop guidelines providing this clarity in relation 
to trading used to determine BBSW.  

Our detailed comments are set out in Attachment A.  

ASX would be happy to expand on any of the matters raised in this submission. Any questions 
should be addressed in the first instance to Sally Palmer (E: sally.palmer@asx.com.au; Ph: 9227 
0920) or Gary Hobourn (E: gary.hobourn@asx.com.au; Ph: 9227 0930).  

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Sally Palmer 
Deputy General Counsel, Trading 

  






